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Finance Committee developed legislation, which was enacted as one provision of the Substance 
Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment (SUPPORT) for Patients 
and Communities Act, requiring an annual report on substance use disorder treatments and services 
in Medicaid, developed using T-MSIS data. 5 The first report is due soon, and I expect it will shed 
more light on the complex issues surrounding the opioid epidemic that continues to ravage the 
country. 

Last month, during the Committee's consideration of the Prescription Drug Pricing 
Reduction Act of 2019, we reported legislation to require a different report using T-MSIS data, 

this time analyzing prescription drug utilization and prescribing trends. 6 It is my understanding 
that there are multiple files within T-MSIS, and the pharmacy file is a resource we have not 
properly utilized. Reports such as these that are broadly bipartisan showcase how transparency 
can make a difference and give confidence that the data the federal government requires of state 
Medicaid programs is being used to support meaningful policy outcomes. 

As the Senate Finance Committee continues to promote transparency and accountability in 
the Medicaid program, I am concerned that the recommendations from OIG in their recent report 
will not be implemented quickly. As such, please provide responses to the following questions 
no later than September 13, 2019: 

1. Please describe the action plan CMS intends to implement in order to act on the OIG
recommendations from the August 15, 2019 report. For each of the three
recommendations, please provide a timeline for CMS action. Additionally, for each of the
three recommendations, please provide detailed steps that will ensure that implementation
will not lag behind CMS's stated goals for the transition to T-MSIS.

a. Recommendation 1: Work to ensure that individual beneficiaries can be uniquely
identified at a national level using T-MSIS.

b. Recommendation 2: Ensure the correct submission of prescriber National Provider
Identifiers.

c. Recommendation 3: Clarify requirements for diagnosis codes.

2. What is the current status of state reporting on T-MSIS? Are all states reporting, and how
regularly does each state submit the required information? Are there any T-MSIS files that
are incomplete?

3. What steps does CMS take to ensure the data submitted by states is complete and accurate?

4. Please list all regulatory policies, technical reviews, or other proposals that have been
developed using T-MSIS data since 2018.

5 See generally the SUPPORT for Patients and Communities Act, Pub. L. 115-271. 
6 See The Prescription Drug Pricing Reduction Act (PDPRA) of 2019, at§ 207. 
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5. The OIG report highlights the need for granular pharmacy and pharmacist data to ensure
prescribing integrity; as it relates to opioids, has CMS implemented policies to better
identify at-risk beneficiaries and providers? How has T-MSIS been a component of those
reviews?

6. What evaluations does CMS intend to conduct in the coming year using T-MSIS data? Do
any of those evaluations have action plans to keep states and the federal government
accountable to regularly disseminating complete data?

Should you have questions, please contact Stuart Portman on my Committee staff at 202-224-
4515. Thank you for your attention to this important matter. 

Sincerely, 


